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LAW AND PUBLIC SAFETY COMMITTEE 
The Law and Public Safety Committee of the City of Raleigh met in reconvened special session on Monday, August 5, 2013, in the Room 201, Raleigh Municipal Building, 222 West Hargett Street, Avery C. Upchurch Government Complex, Raleigh, North Carolina, with the following present: 


Committee  






Staff

Mary Ann Baldwin, Presiding


Assistant City Manager Howe 

Mr. Randy Stagner




City Attorney McCormick 

Mr. John Odom 




Chief Hocutt (RFD)








Transportation Engineer Beard

Chairperson Baldwin Chairman Baldwin reconvened the July 23, 2013 meeting at 5:10 p.m.  All Committee members were present.

11-35 – Building Permit -526 Oakland Drive - Chairperson Baldwin asked Staff to give a summary of the item.

Assistant City Manager Howe gave a brief overview of the following information:

At the last Law and Public Safety Committee meeting the Committee asked Staff to work with the Bayers to see if it would be possible for the City to acquire the entire property for greenway and flood control purposes, given the large percentage of the property impacted by floodplain and by a 150-foot greenway designation.

Real Estate Staff contacted the Bayers to discuss the possible acquisition. The Bayers’ proposed minimum value for the lot is substantially above both the tax valuation of the property and the price they paid for the property last year. At this point Real Estate Staff does not feel there is likelihood of reaching an agreement at a value that would be justifiable considering the public purpose of the acquisition.

The Committee’s decision is, at this point, whether or not to grant a waiver of the normal street improvement requirements for this property.

Staff’s analysis of this request is as follows:

· Under our development regulations the City is obligated to issue a building permit for a single house on this legally-platted single-family lot, despite the substantial likelihood of flooding in the future on the entire lot that may result in repeated flood insurance claims, and despite the fact that the Greenway master plan calls for a greenway easement that would affect most of the lot.

· This requirement to allow a single-family home on this difficult lot does not exempt the owners from meeting all requirements of the issuance of this permit, including the requirement to bring the adjacent inadequate public infrastructure up to normal City standards.

· Aside from the personal expenditures the Bayers have had to make to address the challenges posed by this property, there is no city-imposed hardship that would justify a waiver of the normal requirements. Fire Department and Public Works staff has worked to find a cost-effective alternative to the original standard turnaround. The anticipated cost of this improvement is not in excess of normal public improvement cost for a new single-family home of this type.

· The Big Branch greenway frail will, in all likelihood, be located on the opposite side of the creek from the house location. At the time the project is funded Greenway staff will contact the Bayers to purchase the easement (not the fee simple title to the property, but a standard greenway easement), but this is not a currently funded project. When the easement is acquired, its value would offset at least a portion of the cost of the street improvements.

· There are two lots on the opposite side of Big Branch, at the end of Oakland Drive that are similar to this lot in elevation and relationship to the creek. One of these properties is owned by the City, having been purchased under the Hazard Mitigation program after repeated flooding of the house that formerly stood there. The other is privately-owned and very similar to the Bayer’s lot, as it is virtually 100% in a floodprone area, but is also a legally-platted lot. Granting a waiver at 526 Oakland Drive to normal infrastructure requirements could establish a precedent that would be difficult to deny for the owner of the other property, making it more likely to be developed.

Recommendation: It is the Staff’s recommendation that no waiver be granted, and that the issuance of the permit for the single-family home at 526 Oakland Drive be conditioned on the installation of Street improvements presented as an alternative by Staff at the 7-23-2013 Law and Public Safety Committee meeting.  
The group discussed extensively all options that could possibly resolve this issue and ways to resolve this as follows: public infrastructure improvements,   fee-in-lieu requirements, requirements for sidewalk and curb and gutter, additional right- of-way requirements, improvements when a minimum standard does exist, requirements for the minimum paving construction, options for turn-arounds,  the Neuse River Buffer and floodway within the property, approval from the State of North Carolina for any buffer impacts, the Big Branch is Corridor, the sell of an easement to allow the City the future greenway, bringing the street up to standard, turnarounds, etc.  
Mr. Stagner asked whether Staff’s recommendation still requests a turnaround. 
Ms. Baldwin questioned whether an appraisal had been done.  The group briefly discussed surrounding developable land, options for the Bayers, and turnaround solutions.  

Mr. Odom stated if the $11,000.00 would bring this up to standard it might make a difference, this would put it where it needs to be as it relates to a regular street.  He stated he would have to go along with Staff’s recommendation of denying this request.  
Mr. Stagner stated he would like to hear from the Fire Department on what is being proposed.  He would like to know if there is a cheaper option sufficient to the need. 
Chief Hocutt (RFD) stated the department went out to look at the property and to study to see if there is an option to get a fire truck turnaround.  The biggest issue is it is over 1500 ft. for them to back a fire truck out of there.  Chief Hocutt (RFD) stated they tried to come up with alternatives that would limit property owners from having to go purchase or have an agreement as the adjacent property owners.  They have tried to stay within the right of way.  To address the issue Staff went back to the training center to redesign the street and have come up with an alternative which does not completely meet the Fire Code     

Mr. Stagner confirmed that the department would be confident the alternative meets their requirement.  
Mr. Hocutt answered in the affirmative.  

Mr. Stagner stated he is inclined to go along with Councilor Odom and does not see a way around this.  This is an option that has been presented that meets the actual requirement even if it is not by the book and he agrees with upholding Staff’s recommendation.  

Ms Baldwin questioned Staff’s recommendation. 
Assistant City Manager Howe stated the recommendation is to move ahead with the alternative.  
Mr. Odom stated this means they would get the permit for $11,000.00 and it makes him very nervous because if they get it done they could come back in five years and have to do it all over again to bring it to Code.  This would cost a lot more.   
Mr. Howe stated it is not an option to do a standard turnaround at this point because it would require acquiring an easement or right-of-way from the neighbors and the neighbors are not compelled to do this.  

Ms. Baldwin confirmed that the original requirement would have cost about $40,000.00
Mr. Howe stated he has heard this but has not seen it.  

Mr. Odom stated this is a tough one 

Ms. Bayer stated he would like to plead his case one more time.  He pointed out they have done their due dilligence and they met with about 15 City Staff members and talked about all issues. The only problem that came up was water quality.  At this time it was mentioned that there was a requirement for a fire truck turnaround but Staff stated there is no way the City would force him to purchase.  He reiterated they have met with City Staff to talk through the whole process and at this point they stated the City would not require him to pay for it.    Before they even closed on the property they had discussions.  
Ms. Baldwin asked if this was documented.  

Mr. Bayer stated it was done verbally.  

Ms. Baldwin asked if the City has any notes or documentation of this meeting.  

Kathryn Beard, Transportation Engineer briefly explained the due diligence process for the City of Raleigh.  She pointed out Staff gave the Bayers direction of types of issues that may occur.   She stated the due dilligence sessions usually last about 30 minutes.  The issues are brought up in the meeting but at this point there is no plan.  She stated the fire truck issue had a question mark.  Staff does go out and review the property but they can not have a plan in an half an hour session.  
Mr. Bayer pointed out other people had interests in this property so the City was fully aware of the condition of this property.  
Ms. Beard pointed out the majority of purchasers were not interested after going through the due diligence process.   

Mr. Bayer stated at the meeting the only thing they would have to pay for was the ligation of water quality.  It was brought up that they would not have to pay for the fire truck turnaround.  They have had extra hardships and this would put them over the edge.  He concluded in the due dilligence period they had met with the City and that Staff said they would not be responsible to pay.  He was told because this is a single family the City would either reimburse of pay for it.   They would really appreciate not having to pay for the turnaround.  
Mr. Odom stated this makes him nervous and this would be taking a big chance.  He referred to a road in Mr. Stagner’s district.  He pointed out he has been trying to get this up to standard and it’s a mess and will cost the City a lot of money.  When this type of process is done and is not up to standard the City is taking a big risk.  He is sure the Committee was hoping for a buyout but this has not happened.  The best he could vote for is to pay half of this bill up to $6,000.00.  

Mr. Howe pointed out they will require a greenway at some point in time.  As the greenway Staff pointed out at the last meeting the Big Branch is a high priority corridor which extends beyond North Hills and this would likely be the next round of construction projects and at this time if the project is funded Staff would be coming back to acquire easements for the greenway.  The value is hard to determine but the reimbursement value for the property in which Senior Planner Lebsock investigated would be approximately $5,000.00 so the City will be making a contribution back to the Bayers in the form of purchasing an easement.  He briefly discussed the location of the trail not to negatively impact the Bayer’s house as much.  He pointed out he can’t say when the City would make this contribution.  
Ms. Baldwin stated after listening to both sides it appears that there may have been some miscommunication and may or may not have given the Bayer’s correct information at some point.  She is worried about precedent.  She asked Mr. Stagner’s opinion. 
Mr. Stagner stated he would accept the alternative but he would not split the cost. 
Mr. Odom told the Bayers it is interesting because now that they know all the problems that are there and they would still like to pursue the project.  He questioned other than the money factor is there some sentimental value in the property.  He stated he finds this odd 
Lindsay Bayer - 526 Oakland Drive/3353 Cheswick Drive stated they have put a year and a half into the property and she has fell in love with the property.  She has put a lot of hours into their project.  This is the place that she has hopes of raising a family. They currently live in a very small apartment and really wanted a house with space.  It is hard for her to do a buyout after putting all of the legwork and hours into it as well as spending thousands of dollars.  It does hold sentimental value for all they have put into this.  She has been very happy and excited about this because it would be something she can enjoy after all of the work they have put into this.  

Mr. Bayer stated the greenway easement is on the side and they don’t need it.  This side of the property will not be used by them.  At this point the City would be able to acquire this easement and looking at the west side of the property they don’t need it at all.  There is adequate room for the easement and they are willing to do this right now.  
Mr. Howe stated this is a separate real estate discussion with Chairman Baldwin in agreement. 

Ms. Baldwin stated what the group has to deal with now is the alternative and figuring out what their comfort level is.  She stated she was hoping they would come back and there would be a purchase so the Bayers could move forward and the City would have the property for the future. She is trying to figure out the fairest thing to do.  
Mr. Odom pointed out he was around when Fran and Floyd came through and his district was washed out pretty much and most of the houses were above Code.  He told the Bayers no matter what has been done they need to know if a flood or hurricane comes this is a bad piece of property.  
Ms. Bayer stated they are aware of everything they are facing as a circumstance of flooding or a hurricane.  They have already purchased flood insurance.  

Ms. Baldwin stated she would prefer to go with Mr. Odom and split this with the Bayers. 
Mr. Stagner pointed out they are fixing mistakes in his district that other Councils allowed and going with this issue is right at the edge of his comfort level.  He is not sure if he wants to allow this option to happen and put City money into it.  He is not sure he wants to allow this option and put money in from the City.  
Mr. Odom stated he is still looking at the $6,000.00.  “Let’s say 10 years down the road a flood happens are we on the hook or are the Bayers on the hook.”  

Mr. Howe briefly explained how administration has handled this in the past as it relates to houses being damaged in flood prone areas and the procedure in which the City could or would handle this after a series of flood related claims. He explained flood insurance.   Citizens come to utilize the hazard mitigation plan.  If there are repeat flood claims they may come back in 7, 8, or 10 years and revisit if the house should be located there or not.   He explained the FEMA guidelines and briefly explained the acquisition process.   
Mr. Odom moved to have the City pay up to $6,000.00 for the street improvement and that the City continues to talk about the buyer option with the Real Estate Division.   It was seconded by Ms. Baldwin with Mr. Stagner voting in the negative. This resulted in a 2 to 1 vote. 
Ms. Baldwin stated part of Mr. Odom’s motion said if the Bayers wish they will continue to have conversation about negotiating for a buy out.  She feels there should have been an appraisal and she feels this would have been a little more helpful but if you are there and the line has been drawn and there is nothing Staff can do then there is nothing that can be done.  The negotiating door is still open.  
Mr. Bayer questioned permitting.  Ms. Bayer questioned if this is approved how they would use the $6,000.00. She asked would it be paid with their half or would they be reimbursed.  

Mr. Howe briefly explained once the improvement is done the Bayers would receive the permit and reimbursement would be granted when the improvement is complete. 
Ms. Baldwin reiterated that in Mr. Odom’s motion they would like for the Bayers to continue negotiating with the City if they feel the need to do so.  

The Committee recommends upholding Staff’s recommendation that no waiver be granted and that the issuance of the permit for the single-family home at 526 Oakland Drive be conditioned on the installation of street improvements presented as an alternative by Staff at the July 23, 2013 Law and Public Safety Committee meeting with the City being responsible for half of the cost up to $6000.00.  

Adjournment:  There being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 5:41 p.m.
Daisy Harris Overby 

Assistant Deputy Clerk
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